Tarrant county branch

American Association of University Women

Organized in 1971 as the Fort Worth Metropolitan Branch, the Tarrant County Branch of AAUW was chartered and adopted its present name in April 1972.  Three members of the group - Kathryn Bryan, Pat Cody Blevins, and Ellen Roddy – provided the leadership that got the ball rolling and resulted in receiving our charter on April 17, 1972.  Meeting monthly for a midweek luncheon and program, the new branch fit the needs of a growing number of the area’s young professional women, whose career and family responsibilities made it difficult to attend the traditional Saturday morning meetings of the older, well-established Fort Worth Branch.  From 29 charter members in 1972, Tarrant County Branch reached its largest membership in 1985-86 with 107 members.  

Branch members are engineers, educators, business executives, financial administrators, librarians, attorneys, judges, health care professionals, Realtors, executive secretaries, computer specialists, artists, writers, volunteers, full-time homemakers, new mothers, grandmothers, and retirees.

From the beginning our members were enthusiastic and immediately entered the community scene by making a survey of the trees existing on commercial property in Fort Worth and purchasing and planting more trees.  We established an Observer Corp and attended meetings of the City Council, School Board, Commissioners’ Court, Conservation Council and Sierra Club in order to stay current with plans and projects of each group and to voice AAUW’s position when necessary. This Observer Corp was the forerunner of a later project involving city board appointments and elections.  We have served on various city boards and commissions, and Marsha West served several terms on the Fort Worth School Board.  Another member, Catherine Adamski, was elected judge several terms.  Some outstanding speakers at our branch meetings have been Wanda Molleda, Woman’s Coordinator, Federal Office of Civil Rights; Nell Senter, Texas Christian University professor; Rhobia Taylor, Women’s Bureau, Department of Labor; Betty Andujar, Texas State Senator; Jean Adams, author of How to Live with an Emerging Woman; and Chris Miller, Texas State Representative.

We wrote and produced several skits, presented by the “Not Yet Ready For Prime Time” players, based on then current AAUW issues and projects.  Our “Robot Skit” was first presented at a membership coffee and later performed “in public” at the 1982 Midwinter Conference in Clear Lake City.  In 1974 we started a literature group, studying women in literature the first year.  The group has been active since that time, covering many themes of study.  Some of our study groups have included the topics “Women as Agents of Change” and “Death and Dying.”  We also started a gourmet group in 1981, meeting in member’s homes.  Currently we have two groups enjoying monthly gourmet meals from countries designated by the hostess.  The first country, in 1981, was Germany at June Hill’s home and she thinks Carlotta Norman still has some of the red cabbage in her freezer.

Carlotta Norman as Cultural RAI, Jan Hoffman, and Arla Richter were in charge of a Bicentennial project with the Smithsonian, working with Mrs. R. H. Shober from the Smithsonian, to search for unidentified American paintings done before 1914.  We located 70 such paintings.  In November 1974, we were honored by the visit of two African educators touring the United States sponsored by AAUW and the State Department.  Mrs. Allina Nyikisa of Zambia and Mrs. Rama Abdullahi of Nigeria visited for three busy days and stayed in the home of TCB member Jean Tant.  A tea in their honor was held at Texas Wesleyan College and was attended by the AAUW State Division President and members of her board.  In 1976, we hosted a reception for Russians who were in Fort Worth with the “Scientific Siberia” Exhibit at the Fort Worth Museum of Science and History.  

Through the years members have attended Southwest Central Regional Conferences, AAUW Association Conventions, AAUW Texas State Conventions, Leadership Conferences, and North Texas Interbranch Council meetings and Leadership Workshops.  Members serving as Interbranch officers include Gwen Kelly, Katherine Bryan, Linda Conger, Wanda Bell, Carlotta Norman, Ellen Roddy, and June Hill. Various members have presented sessions and workshops at many of those conferences.  A skit written by Jean Harper and Marsha West, dealing with creative leadership, was part of the program at the Southwest Central Regional Conference in Hot Springs, Arkansas in 1976.  We hosted that event in Fort Worth in 1978.  In 1979, our president Ellen Roddy went to Chicago to march in an ERA Rally.  Kathryn Bryan, D.  A. Kollmeier, Jean Tant, Virginia Sloan, Ellen Roddy, Wanda Bell, Gwen Kelly, June Hill, Linda Conger, and Mary DuBoise have  served on the AAUW Texas board of directors.

Tarrant County Branch has always supported the Educational Foundation scholarship and grants program.  We have completed one Research and Project Grant in the Branch’s name.  We have another Research and Project Grant established for our late member, Martha Ann Post, and will complete it soon.  In 1979 we gave our first named gift.   Through 2004 we have honored 90 members with a Named Gift to EF, at a minimum of $500 each, totaling at least $45,000 given by TCB.    Our members have also supported the Legal Advocacy Fund since its establishment by Association by meeting or exceeding goals per member set by Association.  We established the Tarrant County Scholarship Foundation in 1994 and raised funds to award local scholarships to students attending one of the four colleges/universities in Tarrant County.  We transferred $25,000 to Tarrant County College in Fort Worth in 2004, so that scholarships will be administered by the college in the future.  

Fund raising has always been top priority.  It has taken the form of white elephant auctions, aluminum can and paper recycling, fashion shows, theater nights, pizza parties, flower sales, flower card sales, Jeans & Beans dinners and auctions, art auctions in cooperation with the YWCA, special gourmet dinners, wine tastings and auctions, and non-event events.  Our resident auctioneer, Leighton Roddy, has provided us with many fun and successful evenings, selling a cake to a member’s friend over the phone and auctioning off a night on the town with Jim Tant to Paula Harbor.  We’ve sold bumper stickers, stationery, pioneer maps, jewelry, Named Gift Honoree pins, and various other items at most conventions we’ve attended.   

Branch members, Eva Isbell and Paula Harbor, coordinated the Boutique at the Fort Worth YWCA from 2000-2003, giving the residents an opportunity to shop based on points earned in the various programs at the YWCA.  TCB sponsored its first Cinderella Doesn’t Live Here…Any More!  seminar for girls in 1994 and continued to 1997.  In 2003, Kathryn Bryan and Sara Kimble coordinated our first Sister-to-Sister Summit at Meachan Middle School  for 6th grade girls from the northside community of Fort Worth.  The 2004 Summit was held at Tarrant County College Northwest Campus for students from Meacham and Kirkpatrick Middle Schools, and the 2005 Summit is being planned.

Tarrant County Branch members have always been active.  We have not been afraid to step out of the box.  We remain ready to address issues and concerns of our members, State and Association.  We work hard to get the job done and the money raised; we celebrate our successes and spend the money on good causes like education and EF, and we have fun during the process!
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